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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 24 May 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr  P Kay




(Mayor)






Mr  N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)








Mr  K Ball






Mr  I Baird








Mr  R Drury






Mr  C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore

Mr  T Hale


Mrs N Holloway



Mrs H Lusty

Mr   B Thompson

Mr   M Whittington






Miss A Lapington 

(Town Clerk) 






Mr    A Clarke 

     (Minute Taker)
   
Also present were Mrs F Challice, Mrs M Cox, Mrs D Gash, Mr A Lander, Mr R Morgan, 
Mr W Williams and PCSO Thompson 
Public Forum 
Ms Challice said a meeting was being held with the Archdeacon on 25 May to discuss St. John’s Church.  A decision on the future of the church was expected to be made on 1 June.  Mrs Gash asked, in the light of new evidence produced by the NDP, if the Council would consider making further representations.  The Clerk explained that the Council could not formally debate the issue again until the next full Council meeting on 28 June.  After discussion Councillors agreed to ask for a deferment of the 1 June deadline to allow time for the Council to consider making further representations.  As time is short, the Clerk will make the request by email. 
The public forum closed at 7.10 pm
1.
 To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllr Allaway-Martin and PC Sterry.
2.
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared pecuniary interests in Agenda items 13, 14, 19 and 21. 
3.
 To allow dispensation requests 
There were no dispensation requests
4.
 To elect the Mayor of Coleford for the ensuing year. 
It was proposed that Cllr Kay be re-elected as Mayor of Coleford for the ensuing year.





Proposed:  Cllr Holloway



Seconded:  Cllr Hale
On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously and Cllr Kay was duly elected as Mayor.
5.
Mayor to sign the declaration of acceptance  
Having been elected as Mayor, Cllr Kay signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
6.
To elect the Deputy Mayor of Coleford for the ensuing year 
It was proposed that Cllr Penny be re-elected as Deputy Mayor for the ensuing year.




Proposed:  Cllr Ball



Seconded:  Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously and Cllr Penny was duly elected as Deputy Mayor.

7.
To elect representatives for the following Coleford Town Council Committees

It was proposed that Councillors be elected to committees as follows:
Finance and Office Committee

(Minimum 6 members)
Cllrs Baird, Ball, C Elsmore, Holloway, Kay and Penny. 
Contract Management sub-Committee

(Minimum 5 members)
Cllrs Ball, C Elsmore, Holloway, Kay and Penny.
Planning Committee

(Minimum 6 members)

Cllrs C Elsmore, E Elsmore, Hale, Lusty, Thompson and Whittington.
Amenities Committee (to include Burials)

(Minimum 5 members)
Cllrs C Elsmore, E Elsmore, Holloway, Kay, Lusty, Penny, Thompson and Whittington.  
Events and marketing Committee (to include TIC)

(Minimum 5 members)
Cllrs Baird, Ball, C Elsmore, Holloway, Kay, Penny and Whittington
Public Safety Committee (to include Highways)

(Minimum 5 members)
Cllrs C Elsmore, E Elsmore, Hale, Holloway, Kay and Thompson.
It was proposed that Councillors be elected to committees’ en-masse.
 



Proposed:  Cllr Holloway



Seconded:  Cllr Hale

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

8.
To elect representatives to the following other Committees
It was proposed that Councillors be elected as representatives to other committees as follows:
The Halls Charity

(Maximum 4 representatives)

Cllrs C Elsmore, H Lusty and Penny.  (1 vacancy)
The Bells Foundation Charity

(Maximum 2 representatives)
Cllrs C Elsmore and Whittington.

The Christmas Lights Committee
(Maximum 1 representative from Amenities Committee)
1 vacancy

The Angus Buchanan VC Memorial Ground Committee

(Maximum 1 representative from Amenities Committee)
Cllr Lusty.
Forest of Dean Citizens’ Advice Bureau
(Maximum 1 representative)
1 vacancy
The Community Safety Partnership

(Maximum 1 representative from Public Safety and Highways Committee)
Cllr Kay

Forestry Commission – Forest Forum

(Maximum 1 representative)
Cllr Kay

Stowfield Quarry Liaison Committee – Tarmac Ltd

(Maximum 1 representative)
Cllr Hale
Forest of Dean Health Forum

(Maximum 1 representative from Public Safety and Highways Committee)
Cllr E Elsmore
FODDC Planning – Development Management

(Maximum 2 representatives from Planning Committee)
Cllr Lusty (1 vacancy)
Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum

(Maximum 1 representative)
Cllr C Elsmore
Coleford Area MCTI Partnership

(Maximum 1 representative)
Cllr Drury
Coleford Area Parish Forum

(Maximum 1 representative)
Cllr Drury
Wye Valley AONB

(Maximum 1 representative
Cllr E Elsmore
In-House Auditors

(Maximum 2 representatives)

Cllrs C Elsmore and Holloway

Wye Valley and Forest of Dean Tourism Association
(Maximum 1 representative)

Cllr Penny

It was proposed that Councillors be elected as representatives to the above committees 

en-masse.
 



Proposed:  Cllr Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

9.  To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 26 April 2016
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 26 April 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
10.  Matters arising from the meeting held on 26 April 2016

There were no matters arising.

11.
 To hear the report from the Police
The Councillors noted the report from PCSO Thompson.  She said that crime overall was down significantly. There were 82 reported incidents in the twelve months to 1 May 2016 compared with 136 during the previous year.  The number of RTAs was also down.  She said police were promoting the message of crime prevention more strongly and this was helping with the reductions.  There had been no reports of hate related incidents.
Cllr C Elsmore asked if speed checks had been carried out at Poolway Road, Mile End Road and Newland Street as promised at the last meeting.  PCSO Thompson said a check on driver behaviour had been carried out at Mile End Road but not yet at the other locations.  Cllr C Elsmore asked if the information had been passed to the Highways Department.  PCSO Thompson said she would ensure that it was.
Cllr Hale asked if the reduction in recorded crime figures could be explained by increasing difficulties experienced by the public in getting through when phoning 101.  PCSO said that this could be a contributing factor.  The Mayor reminded the meeting that the 101 number can also be used to send information by email.  Cllr Holloway said she had called 101 herself earlier in the day and said she had had a very positive response.

Cllr Hale asked if there was any pattern in the burglaries committed in the area.  PCSO Thompson said there wasn’t and most burglaries appeared to be committed by people from outside the area.
PCSO Thompson said the police would be appearing at the Coleford Saturday event n 25 June alongside other blue light service providers.

The Mayor thanked PCSO Thompson for her report and she left the meeting at 7.30 pm.

12.
 To note reports from County and District Councillors 
There were no reports from County Councillors.
Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a Highways presentation at District Council.  He said it had yet to be decided what arrangements would be made to deal with the Tour of Britain cycle race when it came to the area. He had also attended an audit meeting earlier in the month.

Cllr Hale said there were ongoing District Council discussions on leisure facilities.

Cllr Drury asked what action the District Council was taking on fracking policy.  Cllr C Elsmore said the District Council already had a stated view on fracking.  Cllr Hale reminded the meeting that decisions on fracking were taken by the County Council.
13.
 To agree payments 
Cllr Penny left the room at 7.35 pm.

Councillors noted the list of payments for May 2016. The Clerk explained 2 items were not listed as they had arrived only today, the payment to the grass cutting contractor and to the office stationery supplier. She asked that these items be included.
It was proposed that the payments be accepted.





Proposed: 

Cllr Ball

Seconded Cllr Baird 




On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
14.
 To agree petty cash payments
Councillors noted the list of petty cash payments for the month of May 2016.
It was proposed that the payments be accepted.





Proposed: 

Cllr Ball

Seconded Cllr Baird 




Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 7.45pm.

15.  To note the monthly budget figures
Councillors noted the monthly budget figures for May 2016.

16.  Notification of the inclusion of the committee structure changes in Standing Orders 


Councillors noted the changes to Standing Orders.  The Clerk will circulate the revised Standing Orders to all Councillors with an index and a version number.

Cllr Drury said he felt that the Council needed to do more for young people in Coleford and also to be more inclusive for parishoners living in outlying areas.  Cllr Penny said there is an item in the Parish 4 year plan which covered youth activities and this would be updated shortly.  He said the Council would also be happy to consider events or activities in the outlying areas and invited Cllr Drury to put forward suggestions.  

17.
To initiate the annual risk assessment
Councillors agreed to refer this item to the Public Safety Committee for consideration and recommendations.
18.  To agree to the Council Voting Preference in the FOD & Wye Valley Tourist Association
It was proposed that the circulated recommendation be accepted.





Proposed 
Cllr Lusty

Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.



19.
To agree to the recommendations of the Events and Marketing Committee  
Councillors noted the events and recommendations made by the Events and Marketing Committee.  Cllr Penny said the event shown as scheduled for 2 July would in fact be held over the 9-10 July period.  He said this event would cost around £6,500 and could be contained within existing budgets by re-allocating from other events which were not going to be held.  Cllr Penny said there had been an offer of holding a French market on 3 July but this depended on securing bookings elsewhere and had yet to be confirmed.
Cllr Penny left the room at 7.50 pm.

The Councillors discussed the planned events.  The Clerk said it would be prudent to take out rainy day insurance for the outdoor screening event on 9-10 July.  Cllr Thompson said Coleford businesses were looking at contributing to the events in various ways.

Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 7.55 pm.

It was proposed that the events and recommendation be accepted.





Proposed 
Cllr Ball
 Seconded Cllr Lusty
Cllr Penny abstained from voting.  On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously by the remaining Councillors.
20.  To agree the recommendations of the Amenities Committee 

Councillors noted the recommendations made by the Amenities Committee.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted with a cap of £2,000 on the uncosted labour charges associated with item 12.






Proposed
Cllr Ball

Seconded

Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.
21.  To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee

Councillors noted the recommendations made by the Finance and Office Committee. 
Item7: The insurance policy had been carefully reviewed. The Clerk said she had obtained an insurance quote from the existing supplier for £3,770.84 which would tie the Council in for three years.  She had a further quote from Zurich who had offered £2,755.88 with a 3 year tie-in or £3,032.59 for a single year.

Cllr Penny left the meeting at 8.10pm.

Item 9:  The Clerk confirmed that no planning permission was needed for the mast and that the landlord’s consent had been obtained.  The mast would only be in place for two weeks.

The insurance policy was reviewed and after discussion it was proposed to accept the one year quote from Zurich in order to trial the level of service with a provision to extend to a three year contract next year so long as Zurich guaranteed to reduce the price of the 3 year agreement.  It was also proposed to accept the remaining recommendations made by the Committee with the exception of Item 11 which would be dealt with later in Committee.





Proposed
Cllr Ball

Seconded

Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 8.15pm.
22.
To note the decisions of the Planning Committee
Cllr Lusty expressed concern about water run-off from the Oakfields site which is being developed by David Wilson Homes.  Cllr Ball added his concerns about the general state of the public highway adjacent to the site.  He suggested that the matter should be taken up by the District Council as an enforcement issue.

The concerns of Councillors were noted
23.
To receive an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School
Councillors noted the response received from Mark Harper MP.  The Clerk said no further information had been received.
24.  To note the minutes and receive a report from the NDP Steering Group

Councillors noted the report from Cllr Baird.  He said a number of planning meetings were being held prior to going out to consultation.  He said it was important to have a good system in place in order to capture as much feedback as possible.  He thanked Councillors for their assistance with the consultation process.

Cllr Baird said there would be a need to monitor and maintain the NDP once it was in place.  Councillors agreed that this should be built into the Council’s 4 year plan. 

25.  To note reports from members
The Mayor said that, in addition to providing support in the office, he had attended the following events:

28 April

Meeting with Head of Lakers School

28 April

Meeting with Gloucestershire Fire and Rescue

30 April

TIC am

4 May



Traders meeting

11 May

CSP

12 May

Opening of Hubbub shop

13 May

Music Quiz

19 May

Delivering Saturday events leaflets to traders

20 May

FODDC dinner at Bells

21 May

TIC pm

The Mayor also said that he had just been told that the Deputy Clerk had successfully passed her SILCC examinations.  Councillors added their congratulations.
Cllr Penny said he had been involved with the following events:

1 May



Volunteering at TIC

4 May



Managing CTC May the 4th be with you in Coleford

10 May

Coleford Business Association meeting

12 May

Hubbub presentation and opening of the IN-Convenience store

17 May

CBA Working Group re events and markets

18 May

Bells Field working group with Fenella

20 May

FODDC civic dinner and Pride of the Forest Awards

23 May

CBA working group re funding and marketing

Cllr Penny said the Council’s 4 year plan would be reviewed and he will be writing out to Councillors in the next few weeks.  He said a joint Coleford Town website was being developed and would be going live on 1 June.  Tourism was strongly featured on the site.  Cllr Penny also reminded Councillors of the Coleford Music Festival on 16 -17 July and asked them to help with advertising as widely as possible.
Cllr Hale said he would submit his report to the Clerk.

Cllr Holloway said she had attended a meeting of the Christmas Lights Committee. She had attended the Bells Field working group on 18 May and would be going to the Christmas Lights AGM at Bells Golf Club on 25 May.

Cllr Lusty said she had attended an Angus Buchannan committee meeting. The committee was very positive and many avenues were being explored.
Cllr Thompson said he had attended a Newlands Parish quarry meeting.  He had also attended a seminar on road safety at which concerns about speeding had been discussed.  Some good initiatives to combat the problem had been put forward.  In addition, he was continuing to help grow the scope of the Coleford Traders Association.
Cllr Drury said he was involved with the “One day in Broadwell” project which was aimed at promoting local history and to preserve memories.  He will circulate information to Councillors.  
Cllr Penny said would add any events to the Coleford Town.net website.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended a Patient Participation Group Meeting.  It had been revealed that, due to property management changes, every medical practice was now facing increases of up to 250% in maintenance charges.  Councillors agreed that this matter should be referred to the Public Safety Committee for discussion and a speaker should be invited to address the committee.

Cllr Elsmore said she had also attended a training seminar on how councils should be run.  One of the suggestions made was that councils should have a chairman as well as a mayor.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a meeting with the Highways Department.  He said Highways appeared happy to take on board the current highways problems Coleford faces.  He felt the Council now needed to re-visit the list of outstanding issues before presenting them to Highways.  Cllr C Elsmore said the Coleford Area Partnership was holding an Authors’ Weekend on 28 -29 May.  Cllr C Elsmore also said that there would be a meeting to discuss Five Acres at West Dean on 25 May.
Cllr Baird said he had spent the majority of his time working on the NDP consultation programme.  Further to Cllr E Elsmore’s comments about increased management charges for medical practices, he said Pharmacies were also facing reductions in grants.

Cllr Ball said in view of the recent decision regarding fracking in Yorkshire, it would be worth contacting the local parish affected in order to get the benefit of local experiences.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the parish to ask for information.
At 8.50pm a motion was passed by Cllr Holloway to extend the Council meeting by 15 minutes.

26.
To note the Clerk’s Report  

The Clerk’s report was noted.  The Clerk recommended that the Finance and Office committee should be given delegated authority to deal with Grantfinder work.

The Clerk said the Council’s annual audit was ongoing and she would be preparing the end of year figures on 25 May.

The Clerk said agreement had been reached to install temporary lights in Mushett Walk. 
27.

To note correspondence

Councillors noted the correspondence list for the month of May.

In Committee

Finance and Office Committee, Item 11: 
Councillors expressed some confusion over the minute which they felt did not reflect the recommendation of the Committee. The Clerk explained that the minute was not forwarded to her until this morning and she had done her best to reflect the intention of the item for which she was not present. 

It was proposed that the minute be referred back to the Finance & Office Committee so that it properly reflected the recommendation of the Committee which was not in dispute.





Proposed
Cllr Kay

Seconded

Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

The meeting closed at 9.10 pm 
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